
 
  

 
 

 
November 6, 2012 
 
Tom Vilsack 
Secretary of Agriculture 
U.S. Department of Agriculture  
1400 Independence Ave., S.W.  
Washington, DC 20250 
 
Re: Request for Investigation Concerning Abuse to Wildlife by Federal Agents; and 
Establish Code of Conduct Prohibiting Cruelty by USDA Employees 
 
Dear Mr. Vilsack: 
 
We, the thirty-two (32) undersigned groups and persons, request that you issue a directive that 
unequivocally states intolerance for, and punishment of, acts of cruelty perpetrated by U.S. 
Department of Agriculture (USDA) employees on our nation’s wildlife. We also ask that you 
take immediate action to investigate two matters that received national attention this year. 
 
In 2012, two USDA employees posted photographs on the Internet documenting what appears to 
be their own abuse of wildlife. In both instances, the wildlife had been caught in steel-jawed, 
leghold traps. View the photos at http://goo.gl/JNNfb. 
 
In the latest incident, Wyoming-based Wildlife Services’ employee Jamie P. Olson allegedly 
uploaded a series of photographs that shows his dogs attacking several trapped coyotes. In one 
instance, it appears that the coyote died from his dogs’ attack. The Sacramento Bee 
(http://goo.gl/AIWEH) reported on the photographs on November 2, 2012. Mr. Olson now 
claims that his dog-on-coyote incidents occurred before his employment with Wildlife Services 
(http://goo.gl/btkcq). 
 
Earlier this year, Forest Service employee Josh Bransford posed in front of a live, trapped, 
bleeding, and distressed wolf in Idaho. He posted photographs on Trapperman.com. Reuters 
reported on the incident (http://goo.gl/wugL7) and the article was published internationally.  
 
Such brutal and cruel behavior by USDA agents, whether on or off duty, must not be tolerated by 
the agency as the public opposes and vehemently dislikes animal cruelty. People are especially 
galled that in the case of Wildlife Services, they may be forced to support such acts with their tax 
dollars.  
 
These two incidents may be indicative of a larger problem at USDA agencies (we have since 
discovered other such photos, likely taken by Wildlife Services’ agents, that are posted on the 
Internet). We ask that you immediately investigate these and any other occurrences known or 
unknown to your Department, and take decisive action to prohibit future occurrences. We have 
also called upon Congress to investigate these matters. 
 
We ask you to begin your investigation with Messrs. Olson and Bransford. If you find that they 
have acted with callous cruelty toward our nation’s wildlife, we ask you to consider their 
immediate censure and dismissal.  
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We also requst that USDA adopt a code of conduct and ethics and oversee training for personnel 
that interact with our nation’s wildlife. The administrative animal cruelty code should clearly 
describe repercussions for agents that harass, harm, or otherwise mistreat wildlife – whether on 
the job or on personal time. The duties of Wildlife Services officers engaged in killing wildlife 
could perpetuate a callous disrespect for animals. It is vitally important that USDA personnel act, 
at all times, with respect and under a clearly defined and enforceable legal and administrative 
code to prevent further abuse of wildlife. 
 
Federal agencies manage the public’s resources in trust. That trust is violated when federal 
agents abuse and torture our wildlife. We urge you to take measures to ensure that USDA 
personnel do not engage in such acts again. Please do not hesitate to contact us if you have 
comments or questions. 
 
Sincerely yours, 
 
 
Wendy Keefover 
WildEarth Guardians 
Broomfield, CO 80038 
wendy@wildearthguardians.org 
www.wildearthguardians.org 
 
Michael Garrity 
Alliance for the Wild Rockies 
Helena, MT 59624 
garritymichael@yahoo.com 
www.wildrockiesalliance.org 
 
Karen Michael 
Animal Defense League of Arizona 
Phoenix, Arizona 85067 
kdmichael@cox.net 
www.adlaz.org 
 
Ann Bryant 
BEAR League 
Homewood, CA 96141 
bearsnsquirrels@sbcglobal.net 
www.savebears.org 
 
Bryan Peterson 
Bear Smart Durango 
Durango, CO  81302 
bp@frontier.net 
www.bearsmartdurango.org 
 

Marc Bekoff, Ph.D. 
University of Colorado 
Professor emeritus, Ecology and 
Evolutionary Biology 
marc.bekoff@gmail.com 
 
Spencer Lennard 
Big Wildlife 
Williams OR 97544 
spencer@bigwildlife.org 
www.bigwildlife.org 
 
LK Stone, Director 
Boulder-White Clouds Council 
P.O. Box 6313 
Ketchum ID 83340 
lstone.bwcc@gmail.com 
www.wildwhiteclouds.org 
 
Lisa Rullman 
Cougar Fund 
Jackson, WY 83001 
lisa@cougarfund.org 
www.cougarfund.org 
 
Gary MacFarlane 
Friends of the Clearwater 
Moscow, ID 83843 
gary@friendsoftheclearwater.org 
http://www.friendsoftheclearwater.org 
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Anja Heister 
Footloose Montana 
Missoula, MT 59807 
info@footloosemontana.org 
www.footloosemontana.org 
 
Kim Crumbo 
Grand Canyon Wildlands Council 
Flagstaff, AZ 86002 
kim@grandcanyonwildlands.org 
www.grandcanyonwildlands.org 
 
Veronica Egan 
Great Old Broads for Wilderness 
Durango, CO 81302 
ronni@greatoldbroads.org 
www.greatoldbroads.org 
 
Jarid Manos 
Great Plains Restoration Council 
Houston, TX 77219 
greatplains@gprc.org 
www.gprc.org 
 
Louise Kane 
Justice for Wolves 
Eastham, MA 02642 
louise@kaneproductions.net 
 
Garrick Dutcher 
Living with Wolves 
Sun Valley, ID 83353 
gdutcher@livingwithwolves.org 
www.livingwithwolves.org 
 
Malcolm R. MacPherson, Ph.D. 
Scientist 
Santa Fe, New Mexico, 87505 
nr1mrm@cnsp.net  
 
Mark E. Smith, PE 
Mark E. Smith Foundation 
Incline Village, NV  89450 
mark.smith@rrdintlcorp.com 
www.facebook.com/SmithInternationalFoun
dation?ref=hl 
 

Dave Hornoff 
National Wolfwatcher Coalition 
East Greenwich, RI 02818 
Dave@Wolfwatcher.org 
www.wolfwatcher.org 
 
Kathryn Bricker 
NoBearHuntNV.org 
Zephyr Cove, NV 89448 
brickerkathryn@hotmail.com 
www.NoBearHuntNV.org   
 
Wally Sykes 
NE Oregon Ecosystems 
Joseph, OR 97846 
captmayo@eoni.com 
 
Brooks Fahy 
Predator Defense 
Eugene, OR 97405 
brooks@predatordefense.org 
www.predatordefense.org 
 
Camilla H. Fox 
Project Coyote 
Larkspur, CA 94977 
cfox@projectcoyote.org 
www.ProjectCoyote.org 
 
Nicole J. Rosmarino, Ph.D. 
Southern Plains Land Trust 
Centennial, CO 80111 
splt@southernplains.org 
www.southernplains.org 
 
Dave Foreman 
The Rewilding Institute 
Albuquerque, NM 87192 
rewilding@earthlink.net 
www.rewilding.org 
 
Trish Swain 
TrailSafe Nevada 
Sparks, NV 89434 
info@trailsafe.org 
www.trailsafe.org 
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Mike Hudak 
Vibrant Public Lands 
Binghamton, NY 13904-1542 
mike.hudak@gmaill.com 
http://mikehudak.com/VPL 
 
Wally White 
La Pata County Commissioner  
Durango, CO 81301 
wallyllama@frontier.net 
 
Jon Marvel 
Western Watersheds Project 
Boise, ID 83701 
jon@westernwatersheds.org 
www.westernwatersheds.org 
 
Kirk Robinson, Ph.D. 
Western Wildlife Conservancy 
Salt Lake City, UT 84105 
lynx@xmission.com 
 
Sharon Negri 
WildFutures 
Bainbridge Island, WA 98110 
snegri@igc.org 
www.wildfutures.us 
 
Jim Catlin 
Wild Utah Project 
Salt Lake City, UT 84101 
jim@wildutahproject.org 
www.wildutahproject.org 
 
 
cc: President Barack Obama 


